MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE GUILD HALL, ASTON CANTLOW 

ON THURSDAY 8th MARCH 2012 – NO. 50

Present: 
Cllr. Harvey, Chairman, Cllr. Simmons, Cllr. Hardy, Cllr. Findlay.

Part Meeting:
District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence, County Cllr. Hobbs, 
Councillors are reminded of their duty to consider all aspects of equal opportunities, crime prevention, unlawful discrimination, and other best practice when making decisions at the meeting.

1. Apologies:
Cllr. Reid, Cllr. Pemberton 
2. Public Participation:



There were no members of the public present.

3. Declaration of Personal and Prejudicial Interests:

                      Cllr. Simmons declared a personal and prejudicial interest in

the agenda item for the Community Computer.

4. Minutes:
The minutes of the meetings on 12th January 2012 and 9th 



February were approved and signed.


5. Reports from and referrals to District & County Cllrs:



District Cllr. Lawrence advised that although the District Council 

is decreasing the Council Tax by 1% the Police Authority will be receiving a large increase from 1st April 2012 which therefore means  there will, in fact, be an overall increase in the Council Tax for the next financial year.




Cllr. Lawrence asked for clarification for the increase in the 



Parish Council’s Precept request.  Cllr. Simmons explained that 

£1,000 will go into a “Community Chest” to be used to fund donations and grants to local organisations and subject to the outcome of the proposed Participatory Budgeting exercise. A further£2,500 has been added to enable the Council to contribute towards the cost of improved broadband throughout the parish over the next two financial years.  Although the total precept requested gave the impression that it was a large overall percentage increase – in fact the increase in the council’s “baseline” budget & precept was kept to a modest 2.44% in line with the Bank of England’s inflation projection for mid-year 2012-13 and would not make a significant impact per household. 

The Council had expected to hear from Balvinder Heran as to how the £2,500.00 would be reproduced in the Council Tax demands for 2012 but to date had not received that information. The council had already been in discussion with Balvinder Heran in this regard and had expressed their desire to have the monies collected equally from all households – not collected per Band.  This was to reflect the fact that Broadband was the same for everyone regardless of size or value of property. 

Cllr. Lawrence said he would contact Balvinder direct to try and obtain an answer – given that time is now very short to be able to action anything other than the usual distribution method.

Cllr. Lawrence pointed out that the Stratford on Avon District Draft Core Strategy is an important consultation and recommended that this should be considered fully by the Council.  Members of the Council had not all studied the consultation papers thoroughly and Cllr. Hardy proposed that the Parish Council should not make a response on behalf of the Parish without there having been a full consultation.  Since individuals will also be able to respond independently, it was felt that this would be a better route and therefore responses should be left to individuals if they wish. Seconded by Cllr. Harvey and agreed by all.




Cllr. Hobbs gave his report and this is attached as an appendix 


to the Minutes on page 8. 

Flood Alleviation Scheme: Cllr. Hobbs advised that the work had indeed started with the removal of the hedge as was noted by everyone and that before any further work can be undertaken the electricity pole has to be moved,  the date for this is unknown at present, but once it becomes available he will advise the council accordingly.


6. Communications relating to previous Minutes:

Cllr. Simmons attended the recent Alcester/Bidford Community Forum and was advised by the Police that twelve speed checks have now been carried out in varying locations 
along Bearley Road.  Twelve motorists were pulled up and cautioned about their speed - top speeds of 38mph were recorded.




The Clerk will report these results to Mrs. Dean.

The Queen’s Diamond Jubilee Celebrations: Cllr. Harvey reported that there was not a huge response from individuals to the call for involvement in the Village Vine, however most local groups had responded and agreed to working together to make the weekend memorable. 
She will invite all the local groups and any others interested to a further meeting this month with a view to co-ordinating events during that weekend. Unfortunately it is not possible to have a Beacon on the Church and the Clerk has removed our registration with Bruno Peek OBE MVO OPR, Pageantmaster.

7. Other communications:

Cllr. Simmons sent notice of his formal resignation as Vice Chairman, due to reasons of health, to Cllr. Harvey as from 13th February, and stressed that he will continue to do his best to assist the Parish Council until his term as Councillor ceases in May this year.

On behalf of all Councillors, Cllr. Harvey thanked Cllr. Simmons for all his hard work during his term as Vice Chairman and as Chairman . This was wholeheartedly supported by the whole Council. 




Advice was received from WALC regarding Freedom of 



Information requests and private email accounts. Information 


held by individual councillors or council employees in non-work 


personal email accounts may be subject to the 2000 Act if the 


information relates to official council business.




The Clerk to forward this information to Cllr. Pemberton.




Village Hall Rates of Hire: Notification received that the Village 


Hall Committee has decided that in the current tight financial 


climate they will hold the existing rates again for this coming 


year.

The Clerk had purchased a quantity of vacuum bags for storage of blankets, duvets etc. for emergency use at a cost of £36.89. These were passed to Cllr. Findlay who will organise the packing and storage of the goods.

Review of WCC’s Stratford Area Team Pilot of Modern & Flexible Working:  Cllr. Hobbs confirmed that this relates to the Alcester/Bidford Community Forums and the staff’s new methods of creating more interest in the Forums.  Cllr. Hardy proposed that we respond saying we don’t feel able to comment as the pre and post working practices were not clear to anyone and therefore it was impossible to make a positive contribution , which was seconded by Cllr. Harvey who will action this.



Meadow Furlong Caravan Park:  An email was received via the 

website expressing concern about the caravan rallies on this site.



The Clerk replied asking exactly what the concerns were but no 

response had been received to date.

Cllr. Simmons reported that a resident had complained to him about an extension cable for electricity that was laid from the house to the first caravan and was consequently lying across the route of Footpath 93 during the recent rally.  It also had a junction covered in a polythene bag and the resident felt the whole arrangement could be a danger both to the public and the user.  However, he had not provided any evidence of this to Cllr. Simmons or the Council and therefore at this stage no definite action can be implemented.  In order to try and resolve this and investigate further, it was suggested that the resident should put his complaint in writing to the Clerk with any supporting evidence in the form of photographs/reports verified by others etc.  It is understood that one of the nearby residents is monitoring the numbers of visits and caravans on this site and so it was suggested such information should also be included in the evidence supplied to the council for consideration and further action if required or justified.



Planning applications received after the agenda was prepared:



Application No. 11/01303/FUL 6 Sunnyside, Aston Cantlow:




Having looked at the amended plans for the above it would 



appear that the first floor plan has been reduced in size to bring 


the volume in line with Policy P.R. 2.  If this is the case Aston 


Cantlow Parish Council has no objection to the 
slight increase to 


31%.




Application No. 12/00406/ADV Vennfield Barn, Shelfield Green:




Cllr. Simmons proposed that as this is not within our Parish it 


should be left for Great Alne Parish Council to respond.  Cllr. 



Findlay seconded the proposal and all were in agreement.

8. Neighbourhood Plans:




Two meetings of the steering group have taken place and it has 


become apparent that further major consultation is envisaged in 


connection with the preparation of a Neighbourhood Plan and 


the refreshment/updating of the 2000 “Parish Appraisal” into 


what is now termed a “Parish Plan”.

Cllr. Harvey advised the group to step down for the time being until the Parish Council makes further investigations into the procedures for a Neighbourhood Plan.  Cllr. Harvey has a meeting arranged with the Chairman of Stratford Town Council for advice and has also asked the clerk to contact Claverdon PC for any assistance they can offer  and then a decision will have to be made on how we move forward.  District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence stressed that he is of the opinion that the Neighbourhood Plan should be produced as quickly as possible, and urged the council not to take too much time investigating – but rather to take action quickly as this will contribute significantly to the overall Core Strategy and inform the District and County of the wishes of the local parish.

9. Consultation: Stratford on Avon District Draft Core Strategy:




As discussed in agenda item 5 above, Reports from and referrals 


to District & County Cllrs.

10. Quality Status:

The Quality Council status is appended to the minutes on page 10.  It was agreed that Cllr. Hardy has identified items to be actioned and the Council will  work through each group to address the gaps highlighted. This will also be passed as a recommendation to the newly elected council when they take up office later this year. 

11. Elections:
It was agreed that, as well as notices on the notice boards 



throughout the Parish, election information would be placed on 


the website and in the Village Vine.  Requests to be made for 


permission to place notices on the notice boards in Aston 



Cantlow Club and the Village Hall.

12. Annual Parish Meeting Agenda:

Cllr. Simmons proposed that the Annual Parish Meeting be held on May 10th as that is the start of the newly formed Council.  However advice received from WALC advised that the Annual Parish Meeting should be held before the “old” council leave office as they will be reporting on their work during the preceding year and will still be in office and therefore able to      convene a meeting. 




Cllr. Findlay proposed that this meeting be held on the 12th April 


as originally advertised and the WALC model agenda should be




followed,  with the exception of presentation of year end 



accounts. Seconded by Cllr. Harvey and all in agreement.




Aston Cantlow Community Forum representatives to be invited.

13. Planning Application No. 12/00273/EXT Holyoake Farm, Little Alne:




Aston Cantlow Parish Council supports this application because 


planning permission has already been granted for the conversion 


of a redundant barn to two holiday cottages and the current 



application is purely for an extension of time. 

14. File and Information Sharing and Storage of Parish Council  

Information and Archive:



Members of the Council have now tested a recommended facility 

and agree that it is a suitable method for storage and 



information sharing of the Parish Council files.



Cllr. Simmons will investigate the method of transferring 


ownership of the system to the Clerk in readiness for when the 

current Cllrs. stand down.  If necessary the Clerk will contact 

David Hannaford for assistance.

15. Participatory Budgeting:



It was suggested and agreed that rather than confuse 


parishioners by conducting two or three separate consultation 

exercises in connection with this and also a Neighbourhood Plan 

and Parish Plan, all three objectives would be met more 


effectively and economically via a single “omnibus” survey. 


However, with council elections coming up in May, it was felt 

that conclusion should be passed on as a recommendation for 

the incoming 2012-16 council to consider. 

 

16. Community Computer :  

Cllr. Simmons put forward a proposal, as attached on 
page 12, prior to withdrawing from the meeting for this item having
 confirmed that this had not been discussed with any members of the Club.

All Cllrs. disagreed with this proposal as it has become clear that the Club committee are no longer interested in 
involvement with a community computer. It was suggested that 
the way forward would be to approach the Village Hall committee to see if arrangements could be made for the community computer to be
housed in the Village Hall. Cllr. Findlay will action this. 
17. Items for consideration at the next meeting:

Annual Review of Standing Orders 
It was proposed by Cllr. Simmons that in view of the special nature of the business about to the transacted, it is advisable in the public interest, as if a member of the public were present during the consideration of such business, there would be  disclosure to them of exempt information under Paragraphs 1 and 11 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, that the public be temporarily excluded and they were instructed to withdraw for agenda item 18 only.

18. Clerk’s Annual Appraisal and Salary review: 




Cllr. Harvey reported that a very positive meeting had taken 



place and a copy of the Appraisal would be forwarded to all Cllrs. 


for information.

19. Payment of the following invoices was agreed:

Mrs. E. Butterworth (reimbursement for sand)

£ 29.00 (200332)

Information Commissioner




   35.00 (200333)

HMRC 







 111.60 (200334)

Mrs. E. Butterworth (expenses Feb/March)


   67.19 (200335)

Colemans Office Supplies




   45.77 (200336)

20. Date of Next Meeting:  

The next meeting will be at the Guild Hall at 7.00p.m. on

Thursday 12th April 2012. Annual Parish Meeting followed by ordinary Parish Council meeting.

There being no further business – Chairman closed the meeting at 10.30 p.m.

PC report March 2012

County Council

The county council tax for 2012/13 has been frozen at the 
rate of 2011/12 at the  meeting of Warwickshire County 
Council on Feb 7th. The rate for a county council tax band D has been 
reset at £1,155.25.

Major funding for improved broadband connectivity in the 
rural areas was rubber stamped by Warwickshire County 
Council’s cabinet  on the 16th Feb.

A total of £3m will be put towards the funding required to 
match the £4.07m that is being made available to the 
sub-region by Broadband Delivery UK (BDUK), the Government 
body charged with overseeing the roll-out of superfast 
broadband across the country.

An additional £500,000 county council funding was approved 
for the costs associated with running the project. The 
balance of the match and project funding will be provided 
by Coventry City Council, Solihull Metropolitan Borough 
Council and the five districts and boroughs within.

Complete our survey: If you have not already done so please complete the broadband survey that is located at http://www.cswbroadband.org.uk/ - there is one survey for domestic use and one for business use, so if you run a business or work from home please do both – and encourage your neighbours to do it as well because the more people that respond from a given area the higher priority it will be.

1. Council Tax Police 

The Police Authority met on 22nd February to set the medium term financial plan which included the 2012/13 budget and Council Tax.

The Government offered Police Authorities a grant, which, if accepted, would have allowed us to freeze the council tax in 2012/13. This grant of approximately £1 million was equivalent to a 3% increase in the police portion of the council tax. However, because the grant was for one year only, accepting it would have meant a funding gap in police resources in the following and subsequent years.

However, the Police Authority decided not to accept the one-off grant but to increase council tax by 3.94%. For a Band D council household this 3.94% increase is £6.86 a year, equivalent to 13p a week.

Authority members recognised that as the grant on offer was only for one year and because we have assumed annual increases in council tax in our medium term plans, accepting the 3% grant of meant asking the Chief Constable to find additional savings in 2014 and 2015. This would have been above those savings already required. Warwickshire’s first Police and Crime Commissioner, who will be elected this November, would have to make additional cuts in their first year in office.

Last week I went to the Home office with all six Warwickshire MP’s to meet Nick Herbert the Policing Minister to discuss Warwickshire’s funding issues. The meeting was very successful and he promised to consider our case for more funding from central Government. 

2. Policing Objectives, Priorities and Targets

The Police Authority have commenced discussion of the 2012/13 targets which will be included in the Policing Plan that will be published before the end of June. This is still work in progress but the Police Authority has indicated that it expects the Force to catch more burglars and robbers and bring to justice more people who cause the most serious violence in the county.

The force will also focus on reducing serious collisions on the roads and improve levels of satisfaction with the service provided to victims of hate crime. The force is also being asked to increase the number of volunteers who work with the force and support officers and staff in protecting people from harm.

The full list of policing priorities for 2012/13 is:

· Reduce the number of road traffic collisions that result in

     someone being killed or seriously injured

· Reduce the number of victims of serious violence

· Reduce the number of victims of robbery

· Reduce the number of homes burgled

· Reduce the number of vehicle crimes committed

· Improve the satisfaction for overall experience for victims of 

     hate crime

· Increase the number of volunteers

3. Alliance between Warwickshire and West Mercia

Over the next four years Warwickshire and West Mercia are looking to deliver £31m of cost reductions by working with West Mercia police to deliver high quality, value for money services in an alliance. 

Work is currently taking place to redesign policing services across the two forces and all areas of activity are being considered. Force will retain their identities and local Chief Constables responsible locally for the protection they deliver. Proposals flowing from this work will be presented to both Warwickshire and West Mercia Police Authorities in May. We will provide regular updates as further information becomes available.

Richard Hobbs

ASTON CANTLOW PARISH COUNCIL

REPORT ON PROGRESS TOWARDS ACHIEVING QUALITY STATUS

Communications

Mandatory

· Ensure list of council members with contact details is placed in “readily available public sites such as Notice Boards or in the Village Hall”

· At least 4 newsletters/year – does village vine report count?  If so, need to add our contact details to these reports.

Discretionary

7 yes, 10 no (need 9 yes minimum)

· Annual report sent to every household in parish

· Parish Plan

· Info re local govt services ?PC activities distributed to every household

· Community engagement strategy

· Regular weblog re PC activity/online forum/surveys

· Cllr surgeries more than 6/yr

· Consult residents on planning matters (arguably we do now, evidence – minutes at which public attend and planning is discussed)

· Publicise PC activities in local libraries/shops etc (we can do this eg island meadow NB, King’s Head, Wilmcote Stores)

· Publicise PC activities in local press (does Vine count?)

· Provide info leaflets/brochures on PC work (we can do this)

Annual Reports - Mandatory

These matters are easily dealt with

· Make available at offices of principle authorities and local libraries

· Include list of Cllrs/officers with contact details

· Include summary of accounts

Accounts – annual return – mandatory

OK

Code of Conduct – mandatory

OK

Liz to find minutes of adoption of code inc date

Liz to find minutes showing resolution to adopt S12(2) – check this is still in place?

Promoting local democracy and citizenship – mandatory

Do we undertake activities that actively support local democracy or citizenship in our area?

Arguably yes; community website; forum; community computer???

T&C’s

OK

Training - mandatory

· Evaluate and identify training needs of staff and members – Statement of Intent on training with evidence it has been acted upon

Clerk Qualifications - mandatory

· Clerk must hold either a Certificate in Local Council Administration or Certificate if Higher Education in Local Policy

Meetings – mandatory

OK

Electoral Mandate – mandatory

OK

Recommendation:

Given that it is now some 17 months since negotiations were commenced with the Club over hosting a Community Computer, the Council has no alternative but to conclude that in its present form, the proposed agreement will not be signed within the foreseeable future if at all.


The council has to fulfil undertakings given to the Lottery fund that a computer (of unspecified format) would be available for use by the community and so the council needs to think laterally.


It is therefore recommended that a revised offer be made to the Club that the council is still prepared to meet the cost of a broadband connection at the Club if it will undertake the following free of charge:

1. Host a council provided laptop which will take up less space and can more readily be moved out the way or removed from the premises when the Club is busy or has an event on;


2. Allow the council to use the Club’s premises and facilities for training sessions at which further computers can be set up if needed;


3. Provide an agreed amount of secure storage space for such computer equipment;


4. Allow the council to also store its emergency box on the Club’s premises;


5. Allow the council to use the Club’s premises and importantly its telephone / broadband connections in the event of a civil emergency.

PAGE  
7

